 South Carolina Commission for the Blind
1430 Confederate Avenue
Columbia, South Carolina 29201
Meeting Minutes 
May 28, 2024
Notifications of all regular, called, or special meetings are compliant with FOIA requirements, Section 90-4-80.
Call to Order
Chairperson Susan John called the meeting to order at 11:00 am. The meeting was conducted via Zoom Meeting software.
Present
[bookmark: _Hlk111628132]Susan John, Chairperson
Ronald Coleman, Vice Chairperson
Cathy Olker, Secretary
Dan Hanfland, Board Commissioner
Mathias Chaplin, Board Commissioner
Darline Graham, SCCB Commissioner
Adoption of Agenda
Dan Hanfland made a motion to accept the May 28, 2024, Agenda. It was seconded by Cathy Olker. No discussion. The motion passed unanimously.
Public Comment
None
Approval of Minutes
Cathy Olker made a motion to accept the March 26, 2024, minutes. It was seconded by Dan Hanfland. No discussion. The motion passed unanimously.

Commissioner’s Report
[bookmark: _Hlk80261076]Darline Graham reported:
[bookmark: _Hlk136852928]Members of the House and Senate will enter a conference committee to finalize the state budget. The process is expected to begin in early June and be completed by the middle of June. 

Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA) completed the first review of the agency’s portion of the Combined State Plan. The next step will be a process of negotiations with RSA to determine the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) levels of performance for the next program year. The levels of performance will establish targets or goals for measures such as credential attainment, measurable skills gains, earnings, and wages.

As a result of attending the National Council of State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation (CSAVR) and the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind (NCSAB) conference in April, the agency will revise some of its policies and procedures to improve service delivery, such as utilizing expedited eligibility determinations to serve consumers more efficiently. Rapid engagement was a big topic at CSAVR and the National Rehabilitation Leadership training attended by Carol Anderson and Commissioner Graham.

Work in C building is on track to be completed later this summer. Once completed, it will allow residential consumers to resume training on campus. In the meantime, instructors continue to provide training for day students on campus and at multiple office locations throughout the state. 

A new protocol for providing assistive technology to consumers is in the development stage. The new protocol will include increased on-site assessments to allow SCCB’s AT staff to fully understand consumer needs in their environment whether at home, in an educational setting, or on the job. 

Several transition students will be attending the National Federation of the Blind annual convention in Orlando, Florida.

SCCB staff has worked diligently over the past several months to refactor AWARE, our case management system. The refactoring will allow the agency to streamline our data collection and ensure the accuracy of reporting. The project was originally scheduled to be completed in June; however, a decision was made to seek input from the Vocational Rehabilitation Technical Assistance Center of Quality Management (VRTAC-QM) under the technical agreement assistance agreement. Their input will further help the agency ensure VR program related aspects are accurate and efficient. This should be completed in August.

Mark Gamble is working to implement a process for people to register through the agency website to receive notifications about events. This will be a simple and an accessible process for all users. 

The first week in May was SC Public Servant Recognition week. Due to ongoing projects, it was decided to celebrate by having a mix of fun activities held in each office. Statewide virtual drawings were done throughout the day. A visit to each local office this summer to personally express recognition and gratitude will be planned.

A Vocational Rehabilitation (VR) consumer participated in a Leaders program offered by Disability:IN (a nonprofit resource for business disability inclusion). Out of 950 applicants, SCCB’s consumer was one of only 433 selected. In addition, as part of phase two of the program, SCCB’s consumer was one of just 42 selected to attend the Disability:IN conference in Las Vegas. A total of 16 states had consumers selected for this opportunity.

Mark Gamble is working to implement a process to register through the agency website to receive notifications about events. This will be a simple and accessible process.

New team members Arena Jiles, Administrative Assistant; Taylor Bodony, Human Resources Coordinator; Katja Devine, Administrative Assistant; and Misty Williams, Lead Orientation and Mobility Instructor, were welcomed.
Finance Update
Kenneth Burton reported:
[bookmark: _Hlk141361847][bookmark: _Hlk150433877][bookmark: _Hlk80692901]State Budget – As of April 30, 2024, agency spending was 83% through the State Fiscal Year. Vocational Rehabilitation (VR) has utilized 93.86% of the budget, the Training Center 56.16%, Transition Services 89.91%, the Business Enterprise Program (BEP) 80.82%, Prevention of Blindness 94.88%, Older Blind 77.22%, Children’s Services 85.71%, and Administration 87.78%. The agency has expended 78% of its budget.
Federal Grants – The agency is 79% through the total period of performance for the 2023 grant cycle. The agency has utilized 82% of the VR general use portion of the grant, 93% of the portion set-aside for the provision of pre-ETS (pre-employment transition services), and 108% of the Older Blind grant. 

The agency is 29% through the total period of performance for the 2024 grant cycle. The agency has utilized 0% of the VR Grant, 0% of the pre-ETS, 83% of the Older Blind grant, 0% of the Supported Employment, and 0% of the Supported Employment (Transition) grant.

The Fort Jackson funds were received and disbursed accordingly. Overall, the agency is on target regarding the budget and expenditures.
Project Update
Sam Outen reported:
Work on the Columbia Campus HVAC project has advanced to Building C. The final air handler units and piping are scheduled to be installed on June 4. The project is on schedule and should reach completion by the beginning of July.
Construction documents for the Building A renovation project are being reviewed by the Office of State Engineer. Upon approval, a notice for public bid will be submitted and the process of selecting a contractor will begin. Once the contractor is selected, the project is expected to begin in August and will take approximately 9 months to complete.
The project to add an ADA compliant ramp between Buildings A and B at the Columbia Campus has been registered with the Office of State Engineer. Grimball Cotterill will provide Architectural and Engineering services for this project. Additional details will be available once drawings have been submitted to the Office of State Engineer for review.
The construction contract for the canteen project at the Rembert Dennis Building was awarded and construction began May 16. The project is expected to take 45 days to complete.
Planning documents were approved by Joint Bond Review Committee staff for the Wade Hampton Canteen project. A revised project manual was submitted to the Office of state Engineer. Upon approval, the bid process will begin, with construction expected to start in July 2024.
Human Resources Update
[bookmark: _Hlk76044447][bookmark: _Hlk96939385]Luis Mendoza reported:
The General Counsel position was reposted, and the agency is currently interviewing candidates. The Region I Director position is currently under review, with the duties managed by another employee on an interim basis.
The Charleston Children’s Services Counselor position has been on hold since February 2023, with the caseload currently managed by two other counselors. The Transition Counselor position in Charleston is currently undergoing revisions to the job functions.
The Administrative Assistant position in Rock Hill was filled by a contract employee. The Intake Specialist position in Rock Hill was reposted, and the agency is in the process of interviewing candidates. Two administrative assistant positions were filled in April 2024, one in Charleston and one in Columbia.
Ongoing recruitment efforts for Orientation and Mobility (O&M) instructors have shown notable progress. The agency hired a certified Lead O&M Instructor in April, and a current SCCB employee is expected to complete their certification by August. Another employee is in their second year of O&M coursework.
In the Training Center, the job functions are being revised for the vacant Vocational Instructor position. The Residential Facility Supervisor position, vacant since August 2023, is under application review. The Culinary Instructor position remains on hold pending building renovations. The VR Training Center Manager position, vacant since January 2024, is currently in the interview stage.
HR is actively taking part in monthly career fairs statewide to attract a diverse and skilled pool of applicants, ensuring sustained excellence in service delivery to our consumers.
Consumer Services Update
Carol Anderson reported:
Between June 24 and June 28, the Vocational Rehabilitation Technical Assistance Center for Quality Management (VRTAC-QM) will conduct two days of training on fiscal basics that focuses on how the agency spends funds for consumers. Staff will learn the importance of making sure purchases are allowable, documented, reasonable, allocable, and necessary.
Niki Outen, VR Lead, was invited to speak on the WaterViz summer program at the Association for Education and Rehabilitation (AER) International Conference on July 24-28, 2024, in Charlotte, North Carolina. 
An agencywide Disability Awareness and Human Guide training for all staff was completed. SC Works has requested this training for their staff at several of their locations.
Policy and procedures training for counselors, administrative assistants, and intake specialist on how to complete applications for SCCB services was provided on April 30, 2024. Additionally, a workgroup was formed to explore ways to simplify the application process for all programs. Updates will be provided as revisions are made to Consumer Services policy and procedures.
The Prevention of Blindness program is fully staffed and helping 101 individuals receive sight saving procedures. 
Children’s Services counselors are focusing on youth who may be potentially eligible for pre-employment transition services (pre-ETS) by working with Transition counselors and communicating with schools to ensure students are aware of SCCB services when they reach age 13. 
The number of individuals seeking Older Blind services in South Carolina continues to grow. Last year, the agency participated in the Big Data Project through the VisionServe Alliance. This provided SCCB with data to support the need for additional resources for the Older Blind Program. Nikki Green, Older Blind Program Lead, participated on a national panel at NCSAB in April to discuss the data in the Big Data Project report and inform other states of the challenges in South Carolina. 
Pre-ETS activities at Camp Long were held in April. Students brailled labels for the major buildings on campus and had the opportunity to try different braille labelers that included a 6Dot Electronic Braille Maker, standard braille labeler, and a braille slate. This was the first time most students used the 6Dot and the braille slate. Students also participated in work readiness activities that focused on team building, including a low ropes course, gaga ball, Shark Tank Jr., event planning, and discussions of career pathways.
Thirty applications for the Summer Teen Program have been received. This year, pre-ETS activities will be held on the University of South Carolina campus. Students will have the opportunity to experience staying in a college dormitory and navigating the college campus. The SCCB Transition Team has coordinated pre-ETS activities with WaterViz (STEM, activities centered around the water cycle), Strive4You (adaptive sports and self-defense), and Filling Your Transportation Toolbox (O&M). National Federation for the Blind (NFB) Successful Transitions is assisting with providing these services and activities. Ten students will participate in work-based learning experience. SCCB will offer two additional weeks in July that will focus on college preparation and living independently. 
SCCB’s transition team and NFB staff are arranging for five to eight students to attend the National Federation of the Blind Convention from July 2-7, 2024, in Orlando, Florida.
SCCB and the South Carolina School for the Deaf and Blind (SCSDB) are partnering for a weeklong program for high school students that focuses on post-secondary education and work readiness. The event is planned for the last week in July at SCSDB.
Virtual activities are scheduled for the week of June 24 and July 15, 2024, for students who may not be able to attend the in-person activities.
SCCB’s transition team continues to meet with the National Technical Assistance Center on Transition – Collaborative (NTACT:C) monthly for guidance on improving service delivery. The Transition Services Lead attended the Capacity Building Institute in May (hosted by NTACT:C). Eight statewide delegates attended sessions and took part in working meetings discussing and developing strategies to enhance collaboration and provide services to transition aged youth in South Carolina.
VR counselors and Employment Consultants participated in an online national supported employment training sponsored by Virginia Commonwealth University. As a result, the agency will have 19 certified staff trained to provide Supported Employment. The next step will be to provide local training to the counselors and Employment Consultants on SCCB policy and procedures for providing this service to consumers. Denise Doktor completed a Windmills Certified Trainer, Windmills Training of Trainers Program: Changing the Perception of Ability and Employment Disability Inclusion Program. This will allow the agency to provide training to businesses and staff about disabilities in the workplace. 
Quality Assurance (QA) has been moved under Consumer Services. QA is developing a training on Measurable Skill Gains (MSG) for counselors. The QA team is meeting with Regional Directors to identify the types of QA reports needed and their frequency. This will help improve services to SCCB consumers as well as to provide accurate RSA Federal 911 data. The agency is also developing impact studies to analyze caseloads to determine trends and counselor training needs.
The agency is updating Assistive Technology (AT) demonstration equipment that is used to make adaptive equipment recommendations for consumers. New processes and internal controls for ordering consumer equipment have been put in place.
Training Center staff are providing training to consumers in their local areas. A standard consumer progress report will allow consumer, counselor, and Center staff to prepare consumers for employment.

Business Enterprise Program Update

Ryan Skinner reported:

The transition of the ten vendors to Fort Jackson was seamless and everything is proceeding well. The federal arbitration process is moving forward but no hard dates have been set.

The new Marine contract will go out for bid within the next year. Virginia is planning to be the lead state. South Carolina and four other states have begun discussions on what proposals will look like. 

Bid notices for two stands were posted. Work continues with the Elected Committee of Blind Vendors (ECBV) to send out other bid notices through an agreed upon priority.
Old Business
None.
New Business
[bookmark: _Hlk92802386]None
Public Comment
None
Future Board Meeting Schedule
July 12, 2024, 10:00 am
Saluda Shoals Park, 5605 Bush River Road, Columbia, SC  29212
[bookmark: _Hlk68604671]Adjournment
[bookmark: _Hlk80267611]There being no further business, Chairperson Susan John called for a motion to adjourn at 1:13 pm. A motion was made by Dan Hanfland and seconded by Cathy Olker. No discussion. The motion passed unanimously. 
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